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OFF-CAMPUS STUDIES PANEL

MINUTES

March 24, 2008

11:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.

VKC 204

I. 
Minutes of December meeting, and reports on items approved by chair (or chair plus one member) in December, January, and February.

· APPROVED.
II.  
NEW SEMESTER PROGRAM:
A.
SCHOOL OF CINEMATIC ARTS

Requested by Elizabeth Daley


Department of Animation and Digital Arts
Animation and Digital Arts in Florence (14 units)

Eff. term: Fall 2009

Semester program for majors in Animation and Digital Arts.  Developed by School of Cinematic Arts, but will be run by Office of Overseas Studies (except for selecting applicants).  Students will study at SACI (Studio Art Centers International) in Florence, with transcripts provided by Bowling Green State University.  Semester is 13 weeks long.  Each semester, one or two CTAN courses (CTAN 301, 302 and/or 336) will be offered by USC graduate students.  These will be available to all SACI students and will appear on the BGSU transcript, but will fulfill major requirements for USC students.  Students will live in apartments; field trips are available.

· DEFERRED to panel.  When this recently approved BA program was proposed, one of the things they mentioned was their interest in providing their majors with an overseas studies option, even though the program requirements are relatively proscribed.  Panel members expressed concern about graduate students teaching courses.  The college requires that courses be taught by individuals who have defended their dissertations; it’s unclear whether the School of Cinematic Arts maintains a similar standard.  The panel questioned whether the graduate students teaching the courses would have taught them previously at USC, whether they would have USC faculty oversight, and whether SACI and Bowling Green were satisfied with having graduate students as instructors.    Such an arrangement sets a precedent that panel members were not entirely comfortable with.  They want to assure that our students have the best possible experience in this overseas program. The OSP chair will request further information from SCA and decide whether to invite a representative to attend the April OSP meeting. SACI is not accredited, thus the Bowling Green State University transcript.   If it’s approved it will probably be for one year rather than the standard three. 

III.
DISCUSSION ITEMS

A.  UPDATE ON ONLINE STUDENT EVALUATIONS

· DISCUSSION.  All schools at USC that offer overseas studies programs agreed in principle to put their student evaluations online.  We will probably use,  Qualtrics, online survey software for which USC has a site license.  It is intended to replace the current (usually) paper version.  Individual departments may still use their own evaluations, interim and otherwise; however it is hoped that students will not be bombarded with many different surveys, so as to increase the likelihood of greater participation.  Gene Bickers has agreed to consider funding the project.  Stephen Bucher anticipates that we could hire a programmer from the School of Engineering to set up the survey with the standard questions.  Departments would enter their own data, as they currently do..

B.  ETHICS IN OVERSEAS PROGRAMS

Should OSP propose a standard of ethics for USC, or ask that the administration make its policies clear?



Attachments:  



NY Times article on costs involved in sending students abroad



Code of Ethics for study abroad proposed by Forum on Education Abroad

· DISCUSSED AND DEFERRED. Should USC administration adopt a standard of ethics or do existing codes and procedures satisfactorily address concerns?  If a code of ethics were to be drawn up, who would create it?  Students paying USC tuition should receive programs of the highest academic quality, perhaps some added features.  Overseas programs vary in terms of cost; a few programs offered at other institutions cost even more than USC’s.   The larger question is whether there should be an overarching institutional code of ethics.  It was noted that some programs, for example, those proliferating in the Gulf region, appear to be designed primarily to reap profits, with less focus on academic rigor and integrity.  Stephen Bucher pointed out a code of ethics that he brought with him, which will be circulated for discussion at the April OSP meeting.  
III.  
INFORMATION ITEM

The program below that was approved in December 2007 has been modified.  Original proposal:


          NEW INTERNATIONAL SUMMER PROGRAM
A.   COLLEGE OF LETTERS ARTS & SCIENCES
 Requested by Jane Cody

Master of Professional Writing Program in Cambridge, England (4 units)


Eff. Term: Summer 2008

Comments:
APPROVED for three years (although annual chair-only reviews are required).  Three-week residential program at Pembroke College, University of Cambridge, for students in the Master of Professional Writing Program.  Students will take MPW-999 for 4 units, studying both creative writing and screen writing with faculty at Pembroke.

Chair comment:  The reviewers were very impressed with the program. One suggestion is that MPW make the extra costs clear to the students early in the application process.
Revision:  The same course and program will be offered, but the course will not be offered as MPW-999.  Instead, two 2-unit Cambridge courses will be offered, which will be entered on the USC system via an MOI (the most common way of transcripting overseas courses).

NOT ON THE AGENDA, BUT DISCUSSED

IV.
NEW INTERNATIONAL SUMMER PROGRAM
A.  
College of Letters, Arts and Sciences

Requested by Jane Cody

School of International Relations


Eff. Term Summer 2008


Contemporary Issues in European Foreign and Security Policy, Brussels (4 units)

Five-week summer program in Brussels.  Students spend the first week in a full-time internship and then four weeks with class in the morning and internship in the afternoon.  They take IR-491x, "Field Study," for 4 units.  Course, "Contemporary Issues in European Foreign and Security Policy,"  is taught by faculty from the Institute of European Studies, Vrije Universiteit Brussel.  Program is overseen by a senior research fellow at IES who is a former graduate student in IR at USC.  USC staff will accompany students.  Students will live on university campus.  Internships will be with European organizations.

· APPROVED with one abstention from a faculty member from the School of International Relations, for three years based on the School of International Relations’ past experience running a similar program in Geneva.   (The Geneva ISP was not offered in 2007 but will be offered in 2008.)  Members of the European commission have visited USC and offered to coordinate internships.  The internship component is highly attractive to students.  The course requires three papers about course material and a paper about the internship, which seems quite demanding considering that students are in class in the morning and at their internship in the afternoon.  International Relations will provide the standard annual report on the program “for the chair only.”
ACTIONS TAKEN BY CHAIR PLUS ONE REVIEWER

REVISE AND REVIEW INTERNATIONAL SUMMER PROGRAMS

MARSHALL SCHOOL OF BUSINESS

Global Summer Internship Program (2 units)


Eff. Term:
Summer 2008

Winslow-Maxwell Global Summer Internship Program at four sites:  London, Madrid, Dublin, Paris.  

Students take MOR 495 “International Management and Internship” for 2 units and participate in an 8-week internship.  There are two weeks of class prior to departure and one week of orientation on-site.  Although most participants are business students, the program is open to non-business students.  The program is marketed primarily to first and second year students.  Housing is in shared apartments or home stays arranged by EUSA, which also helps arrange the internships.

Program was originally approved for 4 units and was 8 weeks total, with 5 weeks of internship.  It was originally approved for London (offering MOR-495) and Madrid (offering BUCO 460).  It has since been extended to 11 weeks, with an 8 week internship, all students take MOR 495 for 2 units, and Dublin and Madrid were added.
>
Approved for three years (aside from annual "chair only" reviews).  
Chair comment:  Since MOR 495 will now combine participants from all locations, we hope the next program report will reflect the advantages and challenges of this approach.
